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Minutes of December 6, 2008 Cabin Coalition Meeting 
 
The meeting was called to order just after 10:00 am at Don and Jo Schmidt’s cabin #99 
in the East Lakeview tract.  In attendance were 32 cabin owners representing 14 tracts 
[Big Bear Tract #1, East Lakeview, Falls Tract, Lakeview, Lytle Creek, Metcalf, 
Minnelusa, Pine Hill Drive, Polique Canyon, Seven Oaks, South Fork Santa Ana River,  
Southwest Shore, Snow Valley and Stetson Creek]. The Forest Service was 
represented by Mountaintop District Ranger Kurt Winchester, Veronica Magnuson and 
Betty Hartenstine. 
 
District Update: Kurt apologized for Jeanne Wade-Evans’ absence, but she returned 
late the night before from Boise and couldn’t attend. [Note: She sent a separate email to 
Roy expressing her appreciation for permittee assistance in meeting permit reissuance 
and inspection requirements.] The current priority in the District is getting the cabin 
permits reissued. More about this topic later from Veronica. 
 
The Forest and District are trying to figure out the impacts of the new FY09 Forest 
Service budget. The funding for Recreation and Fuels Management – under which 
cabins are administered – has been reduced 7-8% from the FY08 level. Other budget 
areas have been cut about the same. In response to a question, Kurt and Betty 
responded that there are still no funds to complete the historical preservation surveys, 
but that some progress is being made through cooperative efforts with other agencies. 
[This means that cabins in a tract will continue to be administered as if they were 
historic until the survey process is completed.] 
 
Kurt then introduced the new Deputy District Ranger, Scott Tangenberg [909-382-2728 
or stangenberg@fs.fed.us.gov] who will work from the Fawnskin office. Staffing 
processes are also under way to add two additional special uses personnel, which will 
bring that function to full staffing levels in the near future. 
 
Fire Situation: Kurt told us that the forest is now at a low fire danger due to the recent 
rains, which means that the FS is under normal operating conditions and there are only 
the usual restrictions on fires in the forest.  He went on to describe changes that are 
being made to the imposition of fire restrictions when short-term events like Santa Anas 
are predicted. Traditionally the FS has used a 1-2-3 rating for fire restrictions which left 
little flexibility. In the future restrictions may be implemented for specific areas (e.g. 
yellow post areas or open fires in established campgrounds) to afford greater flexibility 
to match the level of restriction to the predicted event. 
 
A question was raised if there was a way to notify cabin owners when AmeriCorps 
would be felling and cutting up trees in an area so that cabin owners might have a 
chance to get some of this wood before the commercial wood companies got it all. Kurt 
responded that the FS often doesn’t know of such planned cutting and has no effective 
way to provide notice to cabin owners in a specific area. 
 
Finally, there has been no clarification on a new fire clearance policy relating to the 
State of California requirement for 100’ clearances, but Kurt expects final direction on 
this issue in the next 3-4 months. 
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Permit Continuation: Veronica picked up the comments here, and related that there 
have been a lot of issues involved in preparing to reissue the permits to the 725 
recreation residence cabins on the San Bernardino NF. Substantial efforts have gone 
into this project, including a lot of coordination with other agencies that may not have 
been apparent to cabin owners. Presently: 
 600 permit holders are set to receive new 20-year permits; 
 94 will receive 1-year permits due to compliance or other issues; and  
 31 (at last count) will receive no permit due to nonpayment of fees and/or other  
  major problems. 
 
Of this last group, it was noted that the majority of these would receive 20-year permits 
if they were current on their fees. Veronica said that the FS will be working through tract 
presidents to elicit their help in contacting these delinquent permit holders to prevent the 
cabins from having to be removed.  
 
The FS has started mailing the new 20-year permits. [Note: at least one meeting 
attendee returned home to find his new permit in his mailbox.] The new permits will 
need to be initialed and signed where indicated and mailed back. Once fully executed 
by the FS, a copy will be returned for the permit holder. It was clarified that permittees 
who still have major compliance work to be done – water or sanitation systems, for 
example – but who have entered into signed contracts for this work will get their 20-year 
permits. In some additional cases where specific compliance work – painting, for 
example – remains to be completed, the new permit will be issued for 20-years with a 
specific deadline in the O&M Plan for the needed work. 
 
At this point Roy informed the group that the Cabin Fee Coalition 2 [C2] which is 
working to correct the problems with high fees under CUFFA has been advised of a 
potential legal issue involved in execution of the new permit. The new permits state the 
new fee to be charged and detail the fee determination process.  C2 has been advised 
that signing the new permit could be interpreted as acceptance of the new appraisal 
process and the stated fee amount, both of which may be objectionable. A sample letter 
is being drafted for permittees to return with their signed permits as a reservation of 
their rights to appeal the stated fee amount and/or the appraisal process. Roy will 
distribute this sample letter as soon as it becomes available, which should be early this 
coming week. 
 
Betty described that the new permits will be accompanied by a 13-page Operations and 
Maintenance Plan requesting submission of certain information from the permittee and 
summarizing cabin restrictions, requirements and procedures. This new O&M Plan is 
intended to be a reference document for the permittee of what can be done with and 
without formal approval. Permit holders may have already submitted some of the 
information and document copies requested in the O&M Plan. If so, they should write 
“submitted” opposite these items and return the form as specified. 
 
Volunteers will probably be needed next spring to carry out more cabin inspections. 
Veronica will let us know of any needs for assistance. 
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2008 Appraisals: In response to an email on Thursday, Kim Brower [Regional Review 
Appraiser for R5] informed Roy that she has just entered into a contract for the 
appraisals on our Forest and that she expects the appraisals to begin in April 2009 for 
the tracts on the Front Country and in May/June for the Mountaintop tracts.  
 
Roy then talked about Cabin Coalition 2 efforts to address the exorbitant fees that are 
resulting from the new appraisals under the CUFFA rules. C2 has determined that a 
change to the appraisal process will require an Act of Congress, and that such a change 
cannot be achieved until mid-2009 at the earliest. To prevent the implementation of 
excessive fees from appraisals completed in the 1997-1999 cycle, C2 is actively 
working to obtain either an administrative or Congressional moratorium. Positive 
indications have been received regarding such a moratorium and tract representatives 
will be notified if additional letters are needed in support of this effort.  
 
Group Discussion: Jan McCreery [Stetson Creek] told the group that she had 
contacted Ferrell Gas to question the FS policy requiring painting of propane tanks in 
dark colors that will be less conspicuous in the forest. Ferrell Gas told her that tanks 
must be painted in light colors to prevent excessive temperatures in the tanks. One of 
the meeting attendees owns a propane business and agreed with the information Jan 
had received and also stated that the FS requirement violates propane industry 
guidelines. He will get Roy the citation for this requirement so that Roy can raise this 
issue with the FS [they had departed at the break]. 
 
Next Meeting: The spring meeting will be scheduled to precede the first on-site 
meetings by the appraiser, possibly in early April 2009. Roy will keep everyone apprised 
of meeting and appraisal plans. 
 
Roy Glauthier 
12/08/08 


